April 4, 2008
Dear President and Members of Council:
By way of this communication, I hereby veto City Council Bill #2008-0154, your ordinance purporting to supplement the City Code to create provisions for take home vehicles.
 

Attached for your review is the legal opinion provided by our City Law Department, as well as the opinion issued by the Law Department of the Caligiuri administration which contains the legal analysis and basis for my veto.  The primary issue that drives today’s veto is the separation of powers in our Home Rue Charter, which has its basis not only in local governments throughout this Commonwealth, but also in the United States Constitution.  Pursuant to the attached legal opinion, the City of Pittsburgh Home Rule Charter explicitly provides for “‘executive, administrative, and law enforcement’ powers of the City in the Mayor.”  As former Solicitor Pellegrini noted, it is inherent in our form of government that “one branch of the government cannot encroach on the domain of another without danger.”  As you continue to legislate on an ongoing basis, particularly those of you new to Council and to City government, please keep in mind the basic tenet that “the safety of our [governmental] institutions depends in no small degree on a strict observance” of the separation of powers doctrine.  Legislation like Bill #2008-0154, which would attempt to legislate matters affecting an “executive department in an area essentially executive in nature” has never been supported by the City Law Department and, more importantly, has  never been supported by the courts of our Commonwealth.
I commend City Council for your recommendations and for engaging in this important dialogue.  It has given us all an opportunity to analyze our current take home vehicle policy as well as to consider your perspectives.  As a result of that discussion, and notwithstanding my veto today of the Ordinance, in the spirit of cooperation and in recognition of the recommendations of the Act 47 Recovery Plan, I accept your advice to reduce the City’s take home vehicle fleet to 29 vehicles.  Letters to department heads will be sent later today reflecting the cuts to be made to our take home vehicle fleet.  
Rest assured that we will continue to reevaluate our fleet policies, including those of our take home fleet, to adjust them to reflect the needs of our citizens and our employees.

I believe that we could have come to a similar result had we engaged in a collegial conversation about this policy prior to your attempt to legislate the matter.  I encourage City Council to find more cooperative ways to engage each other on matters important to this city going forward.

Thank you once again for your important work on this issue. As we continue to partner to meaningfully reform City government and to fundamentally change Pittsburgh for the better, I hope to keep up our ongoing meaningful dialogue about how to advance this region and the interests of the citizens and taxpayers of Pittsburgh and Allegheny County. I look forward, also, to continuing an ongoing and seemingly necessary dialogue about separation of powers issues and laws inherent in our City’s form of government. 

Sincerely,

Luke Ravenstahl



Mayor, City of Pittsburgh
LR/gs

Cc:  City Clerk




